
Kleila v. Kleila, 50 N.Y.2d 277, 428 N.Y.S.2d 895 (1980): 
 
[1-3] It is true, of course, that Family Court is a court 
of limited jurisdiction which lacks the power to modify the 
terms of a separation agreement, as opposed to the terms of 
a divorce decree, and that this power cannot be conferred 
upon the court by agreement of the parties. 
 
[6-8]  . . . When parts of a separation agreement are 
incorporated into but not merged within the decree, the 
separation agreement continues in effect as a separate and 
independent contractual arrangement between the parties ( . 
. . ) Thus, a change in the divorce decree cannot modify 
the separation agreement absent a clear expression by the 
parties of such an intent.  . . . 
 
[9-11]   . . . Moreover, any attempt to confer upon a court 
of any jurisdiction within the United States broad powers 
to modify the terms of a separation agreement might well 
run afoul of constitutional limitations upon the State's 
power to tamper with vested contractual rights.  
 
Iseman v. Iseman, 48 A.D.2d 809, 369 N.Y.S.2d 413 (1975): 
 
[3-5]  Additionally, it was improper to grant the 
defendant's request to transfer the matter to Family Court. 
Even if it is determined in the Family Court proceeding 
that there has been a change of financial circumstances 
justifying a downward modification of the divorce decree, 
that would have no effect upon the action herein. 
Plaintiff's claims are predicated upon the terms of the 
separation agreement, which was incorporated, but not 
merged, into the divorce decree. As such, plaintiff has an 
absolute right to enforce the agreement and neither the 
Family Court nor the Supreme Court may modify the agreement 
upon the basis of changed financial circumstances. ( . . . 
) Moreover, this action does not come within the 
jurisdiction of the Family Court, plaintiff merely seeking 
enforcement of an agreement between the parties and not 
seeking support within the meaning of the jurisdictional 
statutes or constitutional provisions pertaining to the 
Family Court (Constitution, Art. 6, ßß 13, 19; Family Court 
Act, ßß 115, 411, 466) 
 
Handa v. Handa, 103 A.D.2d 794, 477 N.Y.S.2d 670 (1984): 
 
[1-2]   . . . The law is well settled that "[w]hen parts of 
a separation agreement are incorporated into but not merged 



within a divorce decree, the separation agreement continues 
in effect as a separate and independent contractual 
arrangement between the parties" (Kleila v. Kleila, 50 
N.Y.2d 277, 283, 428 N.Y.S.2d 896). The parties to such an 
agreement have an absolute right to enforce the agreement 
and may commence a contract action as a consequence of its 
breach (see Nopper v. Nopper, 50 N.Y.2d 1009, 431 N.Y.S.2d 
681; Swartz v. Swartz, 49 A.D.2d 254, 374 N.Y.S.2d 857; 
Iseman v. Iseman, 48 A.D.2d 809, 810, 369 N.Y.S.2d 413, 
app. dsmd. 37 N.Y.2d 918, 378 N.Y.S.2d 388), 
notwithstanding any subsequent modifications (see Kurtz v. 
Kurtz, 58 A.D.2d 1006, 396 N.Y.S.2d 952). 
 
[3-5]  The law is equally well settled that the Family 
Court "is a court of limited jurisdiction" (Kleila v. 
Kleila, supra, p. 282, 428 N.Y.S.2d 896). Actions 
instituted to enforce a separation agreement, as opposed to 
those actions seeking support within the meaning of the 
jurisdictional statutes and constitutional provisions 
pertaining to the Family Court (see N.Y. Const, art VI,  ßß 
13, 19; Family Ct. Act, ßß 411, 466), do not fall within 
the court's limited jurisdiction (Iseman v. Iseman, supra, 
48 A.D.2d p. 810, 369 N.Y.S.2d 413). Moreover, subject 
matter jurisdiction may not be conferred on the Family 
Court by the parties to the separation agreement (Kleila v. 
Kleila, supra, p. 282, 428 N.Y.S.2d 896). 
17. That the New York State Family Court is not authorized 
under the State Constitution to enforce or modify terms of 
a Supreme Court Divorce Decree without a specific referral 
from the Supreme Court. 
 
N.Y.S. CONST., Article 6, Section 13 states: 
 
§13. [Family court established; composition; election and 
appointment of judges; jurisdiction] 
 
(b) The family court shall have jurisdiction over the 
following classes of actions and proceedings which shall be 
originated in such family court in the manner provided by 
law:  (1)  . . .  ;  (2) the custody of minors EXCEPT for 
custody incidental to actions and proceedings for the 
marital separation, divorce, annulment of marriage and 
dissolution of marriage;  (3)  . . .  ;  (4) the support of 
dependants EXCEPT for support incidental to actions and 
proceedings in this state for marital separation, divorce, 
annulment of marriage or dissolution of marriage;  (5)  . . 
.  ;  (6)  . . .  ;  (7)  . . . . . 
 



(c)  The family court shall also have jurisdiction to 
determine, with the same powers possessed by the supreme 
court, the following matters when referred to the family 
court from the supreme court: habeus corpus proceedings for 
the determination of the custody of minors; and in actions 
and proceedings for marital separation, divorce, annulment 
of marriage and dissolution of marriage, applications to 
fix temporary or permanent support and custody or 
applications to enforce judgments and orders of support and 
of custody, or applications to modify judgments or orders 
of support and of custody which may be granted only upon 
the showing to the family court that there has been a 
subsequent change of circumstances and that modification is 
required. 
 
(d)  The provisions of this section shall in no way limit 
or impair the jurisdiction of the supreme court as set 
forth in section seven of this article. 
 
New York State Constitution, Article 6, § 19 [Transfer of 
actions and proceedings] 
 

a)  The supreme court may transfer any action or 
proceeding, except one over which it shall have 
exclusive jurisdiction which does not depend upon the 
monetary amount sought, to any other court having 
jurisdiction of the subject matter within the judicial 
department provided that such other court has 
jurisdiction over the classes of persons named as 
parties. As may be provided by law, the supreme court 
may transfer to itself any action or proceeding 
originated or pending in another court within the 
judicial department other than the court of claims 
upon a finding that such a transfer will promote the 
administration of justice. 
 
e)  The family court shall transfer to the supreme 
court or the surrogate's court or the county court, or 
the courts of the city of New York established 
pursuant to section fifteen of this article any action 
or proceeding which has not been transferred to it 
from any of said courts and over which the family 
court has no jurisdiction. 

 
 
 
 
 



Greene v. Greene, 32 A.D.2d 523, 299 N.Y.S.2d 85 (1st Dept, 
1969) held: 
 
. . . The parties were divorced by decree in the New York 
Supreme Court June 13, 1967. That decree makes provisions 
for custody of the minor children and for the father's 
(appellant herein) visitation rights. 
 
[1] The Family Court has jurisdiction to determine custody 
of minors only when such jurisdiction is referred to it by 
the Supreme Court. (New York State Constitution, Article 
VI, ß 13 subds. b(2) and c; Section 115, subd. (b) of the 
Family Court Act. 
 
[2] Concededly the Supreme Court did not refer the issue of 
visitation to the Family Court. It is therefore clear that 
it did not have jurisdiction to change the father's 
visitation rights. The proper and only forum to petition 
for such a change, if warranted, is the supreme court. 
 
Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 401 N.Y.S.2d 342 
at 343 (1978): 
 
Under section 447, subd. (a) of the Family Court Act, 
family court is granted power to make an order of custody 
or visitation but only "[i]n the absence of an order or 
custody or visitation entered by the supreme court". The 
restriction of the power to instances where there is no 
order of the supreme court compels the conclusion that 
where there is an order of supreme court, family court may 
not modify it in the absence of express permission. 
 
In as much as family court lacked authority to entertain 
the proceeding to modify the custody and visitation 
provisions of the divorce decree, the order is reversed and 
the petition dismissed without prejudice to commencement of 
an appropriate proceeding in the supreme court. The 
provisions for child support and counsel fees may not stand 
because both are predicated on the court having 
jurisdiction to modify the custody and visitation 
provisions of the decree. 
 
Roma v. Bertoni, 83 A.D.2d 736, 442 N.Y.S.2d 202 (1981) 
held: 
 
The order appealed from modified custody and visitation 
rights which had been established by a prior decree of 
Supreme Court divorcing the parties. That decree did not 



specifically refer applications relative to custody and 
visitation rights to the Family Court (Family Court Act, ß 
467). *  *  * The required specificity was clearly lacking. 
(Matter of Jessey v. Evans, 70 A.D.2d 673, 416 N.Y.S.2d 
361; Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 983, 401 
N.Y.S.2d 342). Accordingly, neither the modification nor 
the finding of contempt was authorized. 
 
Jessey v. Evans, 70 A.D.2d 673, 416 N.Y.S.2d 361 held: 
 
[2]  In the absence of an order of referral to the Family 
Court by the Supreme Court of applications relative to 
custody, or visitation in a matrimonial action, the Family 
Court does not have jurisdiction over custody or visitation 
proceedings. (Family Court Act, ßß 115, 447, 651; 
Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 401 N.Y.S.2d 342; 
Matter of Bolatin v. Bolatin, 29 A.D.2d 534, 285 N.Y.S.2d 
625, affd. 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897). 
 
Lo Casto v. Lo Casto, 45 A.D.2d 712, 355 N.Y.S.2d 355 
(1974) 
 
[1]  Where as here, an action for divorce was commenced in 
the Supreme Court, the jurisdiction of the Family Court 
cannot thereafter be invoked to award support, unless the 
Supreme Court either referred the matter of support to the 
Family Court or petitioner is likely to become a public 
charge. (Family Court Act, ß 464; Matter of Costa v. Costa, 
247 App. Div. 192, 193, 286 N.Y.S. 585, 586; Messina v. 
Messina, 199 Misc. 695, 696, 101 N.Y.S.2d 42, 44). 
 
[2]  It is undisputed that the Supreme Court did not 
transfer the issue of support to the Family Court and the 
record fails to reveal facts sufficient to indicate that 
petitioner is likely to become a public charge. 
Accordingly, the award of support is invalid, as the Family 
Court did not properly acquire jurisdiction. In any event, 
the parties were no longer husband and wife on and after 
June 8, 1973, when a judgment of divorce was entered in the 
Supreme Court and even if the Family Court had jurisdiction 
theretofore, such jurisdiction would then have terminated. 
 
Donne v. Pace, 344 N.Y.S.2d 398: 
 
[6]  The pattern seems clear after a review of relevant 
statutes. The Family Court may not modify or enforce a 
divorce, separation or annulment decree of the Supreme 
Court which provides for visitation or custody unless the 



decree specifically authorizes the Family Court to so act. 
. . . 
 
Mele v. Tinelli,  93 A.D.2d 979, 461 N.Y.S.2d 744 (4th 
Dept. 1983): 
 
Order unanimously reversed, without costs, and action 
restored to calendar for Supreme Court, Oneida County. 
Memorandum: Family Court has no jurisdiction to enforce a 
separation agreement as such (see Iseman v. Iseman, 48 
A.D.2d 809, app dsmd 37 N.Y.2d 918; "Manheim" v. "Manheim", 
200 Misc. 802, 806; Besharov, Practice Commentary, 
McKinney's Cons. Laws of N.Y., Book 29A, [Supp Pamphlet, 
1976-1982], Family Court Act § 411, p. 71). According, 
trial term erred in transferring to Family Court 
plaintiff's plenary action on the contract for recovery of 
arrears under a separation agreement (Appeal from order of 
Supreme Court, Oneida County, McKennan, J. — refer to 
Family Court.) 
 
 
Civil Practice Law & Rules (CPLR) ß 2221 states: 
 
§ 2221. Motion affecting prior order. 
 
(a)  A motion for leave to renew or to reargue a prior 
motion, for leave to appeal from, or to stay, vacate or to 
modify an order shall be made, on notice to the judge who 
signed the order, unless he is for any reason unable to 
hear it, except that: 
 

1.  if order was made upon default such motion may be 
made, on notice, to any judge of the court; and 
 
2.  if the order was made without notice such motion 
may be made, without notice, to the judge who signed 
it, or, on notice, to any other judge of the court. 

 
That the Family Court is obligated to specifically 
demonstrate that it has subject matter jurisdiction over 
the issues before the Court. 
 
People v. Kellerman, 102 A.D.2d 629, 479 N.Y.S. 2d 815 (3rd 
Dept. 1984): 
 
2.  While jurisdiction of court of general jurisdiction is 
presumed, that of a court of limited jurisdiction, must, 
whenever questioned, be specifically demonstrated. 



 
DeShane v. DeShane, 516 N.Y.S.2d 866 (Fam. Ct. 1987): 
 
[1]  Family Court is a court of limited jurisdiction and 
has the power to enter orders only in this classes of 
action in which it has been given specific authority to 
hear the issue, (N.Y. Constitution, Art. VI ß 13). Case law 
has repeatedly emphasized this limited jurisdiction of the 
Family Court. . . . 
 
In Re Children, 352 N.Y.S.2d 570 (1974): 
 
[1,2] Family Court has exclusive original 
jurisdiction over abuse and neglect proceedings. (Family 
Court Act, Section 115, Subd. (a) Par. (i)) Although a 
court of record, it is a court whose jurisdiction is 
limited to powers set forth in the Constitution of the 
State of New York. (Art. VI, ß 13)  In its action, Family 
Court is confined to the powers granted to it by the 
precise language of this section (Matter of Burns v. Burns, 
53 Misc.2d 484, 278 N.Y.S.2d 669) and of the statute which 
created it (Graham v. Graham, 43 Misc.2d 89, 249 N.Y.S. 
899). Its jurisdiction will never be presumed, and the 
facts necessary to confer jurisdiction in any particular 
case must be affirmatively appear in the record (Gardner v. 
Domestic Relations Ct., 184 Misc. 44, 46, 54 N.Y.S.2d 672, 
673, citing People v. Smith, 266 App.Div. 57. 60, 41 
N.Y.S.2d 512, 515). 
 
JURISDICTION MAY BE RAISED AT ANY TIME  
DURING PROCEEDING AND CANNOT BE CONFERRED  
UPON A COURT BY CONSENT OR STIPULATION 
 
Taylor v. State, 160 Misc.2d 120, 608 N.Y.S.2d 371 (1994) 
 
 .  .  .  Subject matter jurisdiction is a rigid concept, 
and in the absence of such jurisdiction, a court lacks 
authority to consider a case. The Court of Appeals has 
explained that "before [an] action can be maintained, in 
any court of this state, there must * * * be jurisdiction 
of the subject matter of the action. Jurisdiction of the 
action cannot be conferred upon the court by any consent or 
stipulation of the parties. The objection to the 
jurisdiction in such case may be taken at any stage of the 
action, and the court may, ex mero motu, at any time, when 
its attention is called to the facts, refuse to proceed 
further and dismiss the action." (Robinson v. Oceanic Steam 



Navig. Co., 112 N.Y. 315, 324; accord, Matter of Baltimore 
Mail S.S. Co. v. Fawcetu, 269 N.Y. 379, 388 . . .) 
If a court cannot obtain jurisdiction without certain 
conditions, consent to waive conditions, where they are not 
present, will not give court jurisdiction. Cooper v. Davis, 
231 A.D. 527, 248 N.Y.S. 227 (3rd Dept. 1931). 
Subject matter jurisdiction cannot be conferred upon a 
court by consent of the parties. Matter of Hyatt Legal 
Services, 97 A.D.2d 983 (4th Dept. 1983).  
Moreover, subject matter jurisdiction may not be conferred 
on the Family Court by the parties to the separation 
agreement, Kleila v. Kleila, 50 N.Y.2d 277 (1980). 
 
 
SARATOGA COUNTY FAMILY COURT HAD NO 
AUTHORITY TO TRANSFER THE PROCEEDING 
TO THE SCHENECTADY COUNTY HEARING EXAMINER 
 
Family Court Act § 174 states: 
      
The family court in a county may for good cause transfer a 
proceeding to a family court in any other county where the 
proceeding might have been originated and shall transfer a 
proceeding laying venue in the wrong county to a family 
court in a county where the proceeding might have been 
originated. 
Family Court Act § 421, the venue provision, states where 
the proceeding must be filed and holds that it must be 
filed in either the county where the plaintiff or where the 
defendant resides. 
The Schenectady County Hearing Examiner lacked jurisdiction 
as neither he or his ex-wife lived in Schenectady County. 
Hearing Examiner Warner in his Decision of March 5, 1987 
and Order of March 12, 1987 states that this is a 
Schenectady County Family Court proceeding and the Decision 
and Order both have a Schenectady County Docket No. 
The Appellate Court previously ruled the following in the 
previous appeal of Mr Collins in Carella v. Collins, 144 
A.D.2d 78, 536 N.Y.S.2d 1020 (3rd Dept. 1989): 
      
[5] . . . Family Court Act § 439(f) provides, inter alia, 
that "one or more counties may agree to share the services 
of a full time hearing examiner or a hearing examiner may 
be appointed to serve within one or more counties on a 
part-time basis". Saratoga County Family Court referred the 
issues of support and maintenance to the Hearing Examiner 
in Schenectady County by order dated April 22, 1986. 
Accordingly, the Saratoga County Family Court had the 



authority to make the referral and the Hearing Examiner in 
Schenectady County had jurisdiction to determine the 
support issues raised in the Saratoga County Family Court 
proceedings. 
There was no documentation before the Appellate Court that 
there was an agreement between Saratoga County and 
Schenectady County to share the services of the hearing 
examiner or that Hearing Examiner Warner was appointed to 
hear matters in any other county besides Schenectady County 
and his Decision of March 5, 1987 and Order of March 12, 
1987 clearly show that he is acting as the Schenectady 
County Hearing Examiner.  
This decision completely ignores Family Court Act §§ 174 
and 421 and allows family court judges to transfer 
proceedings to any county of their choice whether or not 
the parties have any contact with said county.  This 
violates Family Court Act §§ 174 and 421. 
In construing venue provisions of Family Court Act, court 
must construe act as a whole, reading all of its parts 
together so each of its provisions is in harmony with the 
other and, at the same time, giving effective meaning to 
entire statute and every part and word thereof. Fam. Ct. 
Act, § 171; McKinney's Consol.Laws, Statutes, §§ 97, 98. 
Fusco v. Roth, 100 Misc.2d 288, 418 N.Y.S.2d 900 (1979). 
     The decision is also holding that family court judges 
can unilaterally and on their own orders make agreements 
between counties and that FCA §§ 174 and 421 are no longer 
applicable as to where a case can be heard because of FCA § 
439(f). Section 439 was intended to gives counties which 
are sparsely populated the ability to share the services of 
a hearing examiner and to allow the hearing examiner to be 
appointed to hear matters in both counties. Section 439(f) 
was not intended to be the venue statute of the FCA or to 
overturn FCA §§ 174 and 421.  
 
 
 
FAMILY  COURT HAS NO AUTHORITY TO 
ENFORCE OR MODIFY SUPREME COURT ORDERS 
CONCERNING SUPPORT, CUSTODY AND/OR 
VISITATION WITHOUT A REFERRAL 
FROM THE STATE SUPREME COURT 
Family Court is a court of limited jurisdiction and has 
power to entertain only those applications which are 
specifically enumerated in the state constitution or in 
appropriate statute. Roy v. Roy, 109 A.D.2d 150 (1985). 
 
United States v. State of California, 504 F.2d 750 (1974): 



 
[3,4]  . . . Nevertheless the government argues that this 
case can be brought within the exceptions to Section 218. 
This contention must be considered in light of two 
important rules of statutory construction: 1) 
jurisdictional statutes are to be strictly construed. "[I]n 
construing a definite procedural provision we do well to 
stick close to the text and not import argumentative 
qualifications from broad, unexpressed claims of policy". 
Utah Junk Co. v. Porter, 66 S.Ct. 889, 892 (1946); 2) 
exceptions to the general provisions of a statute are also 
to be strictly construed. See, United States v. First City 
National Bank, 386 U.S. 361 (1967). 
N.Y.S. Constitution Article 6, Section 1 creates the Family 
Court as part of the Unified Court System of New York. 
Article 6, Section 13(a) establishes the Family Court of 
the State of New York and Article 13(b), (c) and (d) states 
the jurisdiction. 
N.Y.S. CONST., Article 6, Section 13 states: 
 
§13. [Family court established; composition; election and 
appointment of judges; jurisdiction] 
 
(b) The family court shall have jurisdiction over the 
following classes of actions and proceedings which shall be 
originated in such family court in the manner provided by 
law:  (1) the protection, treatment correction and 
commitment of those minors who are in need of the exercise 
of the authority of the court because of circumstances of 
neglect, delinquency or dependency, as the legislature may 
determine;  (2) the custody of minors EXCEPT for custody 
incidental to actions and proceedings for the marital 
separation, divorce, annulment of marriage and dissolution 
of marriage;  (3) the adoption of persons;  (4) the support 
of dependants EXCEPT for support incidental to actions and 
proceedings in this state for marital separation, divorce, 
annulment of marriage or dissolution of marriage;  (5) the 
establishment of paternity;  (6) proceedings for 
conciliation of spouses;  (7) as may be provided by law: 
the guardianship of the person of minors and, in conformity 
with the provisions of section seven of the article, crimes 
and offenses by or against minors or between spouses or 
between parent and child or between members of the same 
family or household. Nothing in this section shall be 
construed to abridge the authority or jurisdiction of 
courts to appoint guardians in cases originating in those 
courts. 
 



(c)  The family court shall also have jurisdiction to 
determine, with the same powers possessed by the supreme 
court, the following matters when referred to the family 
court from the supreme court: habeus corpus proceedings for 
the determination of the custody of minors; and in actions 
and proceedings for marital separation, divorce, annulment 
of marriage and dissolution of marriage, applications to 
fix temporary or permanent support and custody or 
applications to enforce judgments and orders of support and 
of custody, or applications to modify judgments or orders 
of support and of custody which may be granted only upon 
the showing to the family court that there has been a 
subsequent change of circumstances and that modification is 
required. 
 
(d)  The provisions of this section shall in no way limit 
or impair the jurisdiction of the supreme court as set 
forth in section seven of this article. 
The State Constitution is specific in stating that family 
court has no authority to enforce or modify any judgment or 
court order of the supreme court concerning custody or 
support that has not been referred to it by the supreme 
court as only the supreme court has jurisdiction over 
divorce, annulment of marriage, marital separation and 
dissolution of marriage.  
  
Greene v. Greene, 32 A.D.2d 523, 299 N.Y.S.2d 85 (1st Dept, 
1969) held: 
 
. . . The parties were divorced by decree in the New York 
Supreme Court June 13, 1967. That decree makes provisions 
for custody of the minor children and for the father's 
(appellant herein) visitation rights. 
 
[1] The Family Court has jurisdiction to determine custody 
of minors only when such jurisdiction is referred to it by 
the Supreme Court. (New York State Constitution, Article 
VI, § 13 subds. b(2) and c; Section 115, subd. (b) of the 
Family Court Act. 
 
[2] Concededly the Supreme Court did not refer the issue of 
visitation to the Family Court. It is therefore clear that 
it did not have jurisdiction to change the father's 
visitation rights. The proper and only forum to petition 
for such a change, if warranted, is the supreme court. 
Greene v. Greene is right on point. Mr Collins and Ms 
Carella were divorced by a New York State Supreme Court 
decree dated July 27, 1985. Said decree makes provisions 



for custody of the children and the separation agreement 
which was incorporated into the decree makes a provision 
for Mr Collins' visitation rights. There was no referral 
from the Supreme Court to the Family Court. 
 
Giancursio v. Giancursio, 42 Misc.2d 868, 248 N.Y.S.2d 928 
(Fam. Ct. 1964): 
 
[1]  The power of the Legislature is essentially absolute, 
except as limited by the State and Federal Constitutions, 
and it may nor disregard, evade or weaken the force of a 
constitutional mandate, and, in performing its lawmaking 
function, it may not enlarge upon or abridge the 
Constitution. (People v. Allen, 301 N.Y. 287, 290, 93 
N.E.2d 850, 852). 
 
[2]  The Legislature was not granted specific power to give 
Family Court jurisdiction in proceedings relating to the 
support of dependants incidental to such actions, unless 
the matter is referred to the Family Court from the Supreme 
Court. As pointed out above, the implementing statute gives 
jurisdiction to Family Court in those cases where the 
Supreme Court decree is silent. It has been held that it is 
within legislative competence to give jurisdiction to act 
to another tribunal with respect to matters that are 
incidental to the general jurisdiction of the Supreme 
Court, since so doing leaves undisturbed and unimpaired the 
Supreme Court's jurisdiction when, and if, sees fit to act, 
and providing for action only in the other tribunal when 
the Supreme Court deliberately refrains from exercising its 
power. (Schmidt v. Chamberlin of City of New York, 242 
App.Div. 692, 272 N.Y.S. 889, revd. on other grounds 266 
N.Y. 225, 194 N.E. 685). 
 
At the time of this decree the Supreme Court did not by 
remaining silent deliberately refrain from exercising its 
present power to direct the enforcement or modification of 
its order or decree in the Family Court for the obvious 
reason that the constitutional provision, the supreme law 
of the state, and the implementing statute did not exist. 
If the Legislature intended to clothe Family Court with 
jurisdiction in proceedings related to support of 
dependants in cases incidental to matrimonial actions 
without a reference from the Supreme Court, its act would 
disregard the explicit provisions of the Constitution, and 
abridge the jurisdiction of the Supreme Court (Busch 
Jewelry Co. v. United Retail Employees Union, 281 N.Y. 150, 
156, 22 N.E.2d 320, 322, 124 A.L.R. 744). 



 
[3]  It is the duty of the Courts to adopt a construction 
of a statute that will bring it into harmony with the 
Constitution, if the statutory language will permit. The 
Courts must give force of law to an act of the Legislature, 
whenever it can be fairly so construed and applied as to 
avoid conflict with the Constitution. (N.Y.Jur., Vol. 8, P. 
591) 
 
[4]  In line with this duty, it must be held that the 
Legislature did not intend that a Supreme Court decree, 
silent in this respect, and made before this power of 
referral was a part of the body of our law, would have the 
effect of constituting a referral by Supreme Court to 
Family Court of jurisdiction in such matters. 
 
     Accordingly the motion in behalf of respondent is 
granted and the within proceeding is hereby transferred to 
the Supreme Court, it being a proceeding which has not been 
transferred to Family Court from Supreme Court and over 
which Family Court has no present jurisdiction in the 
absence of a referral from Supreme Court. (Const. Art. VI, 
Sec. 19, subd. e)  
Family Court Act §§ 115(b), 447(a), 461(a), 467(a), and 
652(a) also specifically deprives the Family Court of 
jurisdiction over the issues of support, custody and/or 
visitation when there is no referral from the Supreme 
Court. 
Family Court Act § 447 
 
(a)  In the absence of an order of custody or of visitation 
entered by the supreme court, the court may make an order 
of custody or of visitation requiring one parent to permit 
the other to visit the children at stated periods without 
an order of protection, even where the parents are divorced 
and the support order is for a child only. 
 
Family Court Act § 652 
 
(a)  When referred from the supreme court to the family 
court, the family court has jurisdiction to determine, with 
the same powers possessed by the supreme court, 
applications to fix temporary or permanent custody and 
applications to modify judgments and orders of custody or 
visitation in actions and proceedings for marital 
separation, divorce, annulment of marriage and dissolution 
of marriage. Applications to modify judgments and orders or 
custody which modification may be granted by the family 



court under this section only upon a showing to the family 
court that there has been a subsequent change of 
circumstances and that modification is required. 
 
Family Court Act 461(a) 
 
(a)  A separation agreement, a decree of separation, and a 
final decree or judgment terminating a marriage 
relationship does not eliminate or diminish either parent's 
duty to support a child of the marriage under this section 
four hundred thirteen of this article. In the absence of an 
order of the supreme court or of another court of competent 
jurisdiction requiring support of the child, the family 
court may entertain a petition and make an order for its 
support.  
 
Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 401 N.Y.S.2d 342 
at 343 (4th Dept. 1978): 
 
We hold that under the circumstances family court was 
without power to make any order modifying the custody and 
visitation provisions of the divorce decree. It is clear 
from various provisions of the Family Court Act that the 
legislature intended to prohibit any modification by family 
court of an existing supreme court decree pertaining to 
custody in the absence of a specific provision in the 
supreme court decree giving family court authority to do so 
(Perri v. Vella, 91 Misc.2d 257, 397 N.Y.S.2d 885; Matter 
of Donne v. Pace, 74 Misc.2d 127, 344 N.Y.S.2d 398; see, 
also, Matter of Bolatin v. Bolatin, 29 A.D.2d 534, 285 
N.Y.S.2d 625, affd. 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897). 
 
Under section 447, subd. (a) of the Family Court Act, 
family court is granted power to make an order of custody 
or visitation but only "[i]n the absence of an order of 
custody or visitation entered by the supreme court". The 
restriction of the power to instances where there is no 
order of the supreme court compels the conclusion that 
where there is an order of the supreme court, family court 
may not modify it in the absence of express permission. 
 
In as much as family court lacked authority to entertain 
the proceeding to modify the custody and visitation 
provisions of the divorce decree, the order is reversed and 
the petition dismissed without prejudice to commencement of 
an appropriate proceeding in the supreme court. The 
provisions for child support and counsel fees may not stand 
because both are predicated on the court having 



jurisdiction to modify the custody and visitation 
provisions of the decree. 
 
Fleischman V. Fleischman, 92 Misc.2d 165, 399 N.Y.S.2d 873 
(1977) held: 
 
. . . Judge Meyer correctly held that the Family Court did 
not have jurisdiction to modify the divorce decree. 
 
This court disagrees with a holding of Family Court Judge 
James B. Kane, Erie County, made In Matter of Sturm v. 
Sturm, (71 Misc.2d 577, 578, 336 N.Y.S.2d 660) wherein he 
states that "since May 24, 1972 subdivision (a) of section 
447 [Family Court Act] must be read in conjunction with 
subdivision (b) of section 651 of the family Court Act  *  
*  *  [so that] [t]oday this court may entertain these 
matters without a referral." 
 
Section 447(a) provides, "In the absence of an order of 
custody or of visitation entered by the supreme court, the 
[family] court may make an order of visitation *  *  *."  
Subdivision (b) thereof further buttresses the legislature 
mandate limiting jurisdiction of the family court to only 
those cases where no order or judgment of divorce had been 
entered by providing "Any order of the family court under 
this section shall terminate when the supreme court makes 
an order of custody or of visitation  .  .  . "  To date, 
section 447 of the Family Court Act has not been amended or 
modified by the legislature and may not be amended or 
modified by judicial fiat. 
 
Section 651 of the Family Court Act was enacted to confer 
additional jurisdiction on the family court to hear and 
determine matters of custody and visitation but only: "(a) 
When referred from the supreme court or county court to the 
family court .  .  . " or, "(b) When initiated in the 
family court  *  *  *."  "Initiated", as used in the 
context of the statute, can only mean and refer to a de 
novo proceeding that is commenced in the family court to 
consider for the first time the custody and visitation 
rights of the parents. (See, this court's decision in 
Mandel v. Mandel, N.Y.L.J., 7/2/74, p. 13, col. 6 [not 
reported], affd. as mod. on other matters 47 A.D.2d 544, 
365 N.Y.S.2d 786, wherein this court enjoined the pursuance 
of a family court proceeding relating to custody and 
visitation and stated, "No concern was given to section 447 
of the Family Court Act which deprives the family Court of 
jurisdiction when a judgment or 'order of custody or 



visitation [had been] entered by the Supreme Court .  .  
.'")  (See, also, Matter of Donne v. Pace, 74 Misc.2d 127, 
344 N.Y.S.2d 398 [Family Ct., Queens Co.].)  
 
Roma v. Bertoni, 83 A.D.2d 736, 442 N.Y.S.2d 202 (3rd Dept. 
1981) held: 
 
The order appealed from modified custody and visitation 
rights which had been established by a prior decree of 
Supreme Court divorcing the parties. That decree did not 
specifically refer applications relative to custody and 
visitation rights to the Family Court (Family Court Act, § 
467). *  *  * The required specificity was clearly lacking. 
(Matter of Jessey v. Evans, 70 A.D.2d 673, 416 N.Y.S.2d 
361; Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 983, 401 
N.Y.S.2d 342). Accordingly, neither the modification nor 
the finding of contempt was authorized. 
 
Jessey v. Evans, 70 A.D.2d 673, 416 N.Y.S.2d 361 (3rd Dept. 
1979) held: 
 
[2]  In the absence of an order of referral to the Family 
Court by the Supreme Court of applications relative to 
custody, or visitation in a matrimonial action, the Family 
Court does not have jurisdiction over custody or visitation 
proceedings. (Family Court Act, §§ 115, 447, 651; 
Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, 401 N.Y.S.2d 342; 
Matter of Bolatin v. Bolatin, 29 A.D.2d 534, 285 N.Y.S.2d 
625, affd. 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897). 
Bolatin v. Bolatin, 29 A.D.2d 534, 285 N.Y.S. 625 (1st 
Dept.), affd. 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897: 
 
[1,2]  The judgment of the Supreme Court, County of Nassau, 
dated September 9, 1963, provides for visitation rights. 
The sine qua non of jurisdiction relating to visitation in 
the Family Court is the absence of an order of the Supreme 
Court. (Sec. 447, Family Court Act.) . . . . 
 
Lo Casto v. Lo Casto, 45 A.D.2d 712, 355 N.Y.S.2d 355 (2nd 
Dept. 1974) 
 
[1]  Where as here, an action for divorce was commenced in 
the Supreme Court, the jurisdiction of the Family Court 
cannot thereafter be invoked to award support, unless the 
Supreme Court either referred the matter of support to the 
Family Court or petitioner is likely to become a public 
charge. (Family Court Act, § 464; Matter of Costa v. Costa, 



247 App. Div. 192, 193, 286 N.Y.S. 585, 586; Messina v. 
Messina, 199 Misc. 695, 696, 101 N.Y.S.2d 42, 44). 
 
[2]  It is undisputed that the Supreme Court did not 
transfer the issue of support to the Family Court and the 
record fails to reveal facts sufficient to indicate that 
petitioner is likely to become a public charge. 
Accordingly, the award of support is invalid, as the Family 
Court did not properly acquire jurisdiction. In any event, 
the parties were no longer husband and wife on and after 
June 8, 1973, when a judgment of divorce was entered in the 
Supreme Court and even if the Family Court had jurisdiction 
theretofore, such jurisdiction would then have terminated. 
 
Donne v. Pace, 74 Misc.2d 127, 344 N.Y.S.2d 398 (Fam. Ct. 
1973): 
 
[3]  Such is not the case here. The only order we have 
before us is that of the Supreme Court, Suffolk County, and 
no provision is made for enforcement in the Family Court. 
 
It appears clear therefore that the Family Court in this 
case has no power to modify the visitation provisions of 
the Suffolk County Supreme Court decree. The Court of 
Appeals has specifically so ruled in the case of Bolatin v. 
Bolatin, 22 N.Y.2d 794, 292 N.Y.S.2d 897, affg. 285 
N.Y.S.2d 625. 
 
[6]  The pattern seems clear after a review of relevant 
statutes. The Family Court may not modify or enforce a 
divorce, separation or annulment decree of the Supreme 
Court which provides for visitation or custody unless the 
decree specifically authorizes the Family Court to so act. 
. . . 
If a Supreme Court Order is silent as to a referral to the 
Family Court it simply means that the issues have not been 
referred. The legislature has no authority to pass a law 
that would hold that if a Supreme Court order is silent 
then Family Court can hear the matter. This would force the 
Supreme Court to "retain" jurisdiction to prevent Family 
Court from acquiring jurisdiction which contradicts the 
State Constitution which states the Supreme Court must 
"refer" the issues to the Family Court. This is not a 
procedural act. This would be changing the jurisdiction of 
the Family Court which the Legislature has no authority to 
do. It cannot be argued that the Supreme Court is 
deliberately refraining from exercising its power if the 
decree remains silent as to a referral. The Supreme Court 



is exercising its power to retain jurisdiction over its 
orders. The Supreme Court's jurisdiction is to refer 
matters to the Family Court to enforce or modify any court 
order or judgment concerning support and/or custody and not 
to retain jurisdiction. Therefore, the Legislature is 
disturbing and impairing the Supreme Court's jurisdiction 
to specifically refer matters to the Family Court. 
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